

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

MAY 30, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, May 30, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:32 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of May 16, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowance were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: HIGHWAY CCMG BIDS

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated the Community Crossings Matching Grant bids are to be opened tonight.  Attorney David Lett opened the one bid received, which was from E&B Paving.  The bid package received were as follows: Project A: Poor Farm Road (aka County Farm Road) to Hickory Ridge Road to Highway 450- $234,244.10.  Project B: Cherry Road to Brickyard Road to Reinhart Road- $188,726.60.  Project C: Rama Dye Road to Dover Hill Road- $44,689.40.  Project D: County Road 72 to Rama Dye Road- $145,034.50.  Project E: Sherfick School Road to Doe Run Road- $104,766.40.  Project F: WR Cemetery Road to Rutherford Road to dead end- $81,339.00.  The total bid from E&B Paving is $798,800.

Since $1,000,000 was awarded by the State but only 60% of that is being spent after the County contributes matching funds, the County can apply for funds for round two of the grant.  The next CCMG application is due in July.  Counties are eligible to receive a maximum of $1,000,000 per year from CCMG. 

Attorney David Lett stated he and Superintendent Seals will review the bid and bring the bid back to the Commissioners at the next meeting.  

RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Superintendent Seals stated the grader has been ordered and is estimated to be received late in 2023.  Superintendent Seals and Attorney Lett have asked for an updated estimate on Bridge #44.  Superintendent Seals has received a resignation notice from an employee who has been employed by the department for over 30 years.  Superintendent Seals stated he appreciated everything the employee has done for the County.  Commissioner George stated he has been a great employee and it will be mentioned at the next meeting. 

Superintendent Seals stated there is a Gradall at Evansville which will be picked up tomorrow.  The part-time summer employee has started mowing.  Superintendent Seals asked that drivers watch for the mowing crew and other operators completing road projects.

RE: VETERANS SERVICE UPDATES


Veterans Service Officer, Jonathan Cropp, came before the Commissioners with updates to Veterans Services.  VSO Cropp stated in years past there have been veterans who have been using the van and driving themselves to appointments.  VSO Cropp will be putting an end to that practice due to those drivers not being eligible to drive the van on the County’s insurance policy and is a liability issue for the County.  


VSO Cropp stated on July 27th from 11:00-2:00 they will be honoring Vietnam veterans, organized through Welcome Home.  The veterans will receive a free gift and lunch will be provided.
RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES, SPONSORING HOSPITAL AND MEDICAL DIRECTOR ANNOUNCEMENT

Ambulance Services Director, Jeramey Osborn, came before the Commissioners with updates to the ambulance service.  There have been 466 runs so far in 2023.  There has been about $135,000 in revenue year to date.  Director Osborn stated paperwork has been submitted to the State for approval of the sponsoring hospital and becoming ALS certified.  The medical director for the service is Dr. Andrew Watters with IU Health and Dr. Watters has facilitated IU Health to be the sponsoring hospital.  Dr. Watters works at IU Health in Bloomington, Bedford, and Paoli and was the emergency room director at IU Bloomington for several years.

Director Osborn stated when cost estimates were given to the Commissioners at the start of the service ASL supplies and equipment were included.  Those supplies and equipment have not been needed until now.  Director Osborn presented to the Commissioners a listing of supplies and equipment needed for advanced life support service.  Also included in the listing are GPS tracking equipment so dispatch can track the ambulances and Falcon Eye driving camera system for all three ambulances in case of an accident or insurance claim documentation.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the requested ambulance supplies to become ALS ready in the amount of $127,980.49 using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Director Osborn stated in September radios were approved for purchase from J&K Communications.  Those radios were later found to be on back order.  Director Osborn had to go with mobile units due to the back order.  The mounted radios have now been installed and an invoice was received for those radios.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the invoice from J&K Communications in the amount of $15,560.42 using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


Director Osborn asked the Commissioners about purchasing a chase vehicle for the ambulance.  Director Osborn has been using his personal truck as the chase vehicle.  President George stated he believes that a vehicle needs to be purchased, but it is not something they want to purchase outright with ARPA funds.  The Commissioners asked Director Osborn to obtain quotes for a vehicle and bring it back to the next meeting.
RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES


EMA Deputy Director, Andy Ringwald, informed the Commissioners the EMA building needs additional key fobs and door controls for the ambulance supply room and the EMA tool room and two other doors which were not added the first time.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated keys can be used but they are impossible to control.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve Area 1 to install an updated key fob system in the amount of $6,422.50 to be paid from ARPA, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

Deputy Director Ringwald stated he has spoken with the Tourism Council of Martin County regarding the eclipse on April 8, 2024.  The Tourism Council is planning a viewing party at Boggs Park during the eclipse next Spring.  The eclipse will last 3-4 minutes. 


Commissioner Summers asked Deputy Director Ringwald about lighting on the front of the EMA building.  He has had two households on Dover Hill Loogootee Road who state the flood lights are pointing directly at their houses.  Deputy Director Ringwald and Ambulance Director Osborn will work on a solution to point the light in a different direction.

RE: CRANE PROPERTY OWNER

Taxpayer Bob Jackson came before the Commissioners to ask about the new law regarding the buffer zone beside the Crane naval base.  Mr. Jackson is unable to sell the land to anyone who wants to build houses on the property.  Attorney Lett stated it is federal law and the State of Indiana also passed legislation that creates a buffer area around military installations.  Attorney Lett and the Commissioners suggested Mr. Jackson speak with Martin County Alliance Director, Jessica Potts, regarding the issue.  She will be able to give him additional information and provide guidance on the issue.
RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES


Attorney Lett stated an executive session needs to be scheduled to discuss personnel.  The Commissioners agreed to meet on Tuesday the 6th at 8:30 am.  


Attorney Lett presented a resolution to establish a fund for the Martin County Solid Waste Health Insurance Fund.  The MCSW pays the insurance premiums into this fund for their employees and the Auditor will pay the insurance company from this fund.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve ordinance 2023-20 the Resolution to establish the Martin County Solid Waste Health Insurance Fund, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

Attorney Lett also presented the resolution for the Commissioners to sign regarding Red School Road speed limit, which the Commissioners approved at the last meeting.  The notice has been sent to The Shoals News to run the notice for two weeks.  

RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Michelle Norris asked the Commissioners to consider new landscaping at the front of the Courthouse.  Pictures were provided of current landscaping.  The Commissioners agreed the landscaping looked dated and quotes could be obtained for rock, flower pots, and flowers.


Auditor Norris informed the Commissioners the Martin County Tourism Council had recently found out the County should be in control of the money and budget of the Tourism Council receives for innkeeper’s tax.  Otherwise, the Tourism Council would need to submit reports to the County on revenue and expenses.  The County will now keep the innkeeper’s money in the innkeeper’s fund.  The County will be responsible for paying the invoices submitted by the Tourism Council.  The treasurer of the Tourism Council submitted a check to the Treasurer of the County for about $54,000 to put into the Innkeeper’s fund.  The Tourism Council also receives monthly revenue from the State which is the innkeepers tax collected within the County.  

Auditor Norris asked the Commissioners if the Tourism Council could have a credit card to use to make purchases or if they should use the Commissioners’ card.  Auditor Norris stated this year the total budget for Tourism Council is $25,000.  A credit card for the Martin County Tourism Council will be looked into.  A motion was made to allow the Tourism Council to use the Commissioners credit card to make purchases as needed, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 


Auditor Norris received an invoice for a second payment for HFI for the Courthouse HVAC and boilers.  The payment had already been approved by the Commissioners on August 9th, but a boiler was added on to the project.  The second boiler had been approved by the Commissioners on December 13th.  When the second boiler was approved a credit from Core in the amount of $3,000 was deducted from the cost of the boiler.  The approval amount on December 13th was $13,495.  The boiler is being invoiced by HFI, not by Core, so the total price of the boiler needs to be approved.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the adjusted amount of the boiler from HFI in the amount of $16,475 using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Auditor Norris stated she was contacted by Coroner Cathy Evans regarding Indiana State Code books in her office from 1998.  Coroner Evans asked for permission to destroy the books.  Auditor Norris contacted the State records retention office and was told those were duplicated books and have nothing to do with County business and they could be destroyed any time.  


Auditor Norris stated she has two vendor payment forms for the ambulance department, from the VA and Optum Financial.  These forms would authorize these insurance companies to submit direct deposit payments into the County’s account instead of the insurance companies submitting checks for insurance payment.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the direct deposit into the County’s account by healthcare payer plans, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
Attorney Lett stated the Broadband Summit will be held at Westgate on Monday June 5th from 9:30am to 4:00pm if the Commissioners would like to attend.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:39 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, June 13, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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